
In the District Court of Guadalupe
County, New Mexico.

Chrl Gkakiiakdt,
Plaintiff, Mo. 151.

vs
H. F. Lusman, ut nl Civil.

Defendants.

Opinion.

This is a suit in equity brought
by plaintiff, Gearhardt, to restrain
the defendant distraining and sell-

ing certain cattle, the property of
plaintiff, for trespass upon grow-

ing crops. It is submitted upon
an agreed statement of the facts,
and only one question, of law is in-

volved, namely: Can livestock be
taken up and sold under our stat-

utes for trespass upon growing
and cultivated crops which are un-fenc- ed

?

This is a question of consider-
able importance in certain por-

tions of the territory, which are
being rapidly settled up with
homesteaders, and actual settlers
upon public lands which have long
been used as open range by the
cattle men and sheep men of the
country, and I have been request-
ed by counsel to give a short
written opinion as to the law on
that subject.

There has been considerable
legislation in years past by the
different legislatures of the Terri-
tory with reference to trespassing
animals, and there appears to be
some confusion in the statutes
themselves with reference thereto.
A common law, as it prevailed in
England and the eastern portion
of the United States at the time of
the passage of the Organic Act,
every man was compelled to keep
his stock within an inclosure, or
upon his own land; but it has been
held by the Supreme Court of the
United States, as well as by our
own Supreme Court, that the com-
mon law in that respect never be-

comes a part of the law of this
Territory. In P. V. & N. E. V
Cazier, 79 Pacific Reporter, page
714, our Supreme Court said :

'The strict common law doctrine
as it prevailed in England, that
every man is compelled to keep his
stock within an enclosure or upon
his own land, was never applicable
in this Territory, where, by long
established custom, animals have
been permitted to range at will up-
on the unenclosed and unoccupied
lands of others without liability
for trespass." Ahd this doctrine
generally prevails over all the
western and southwestern states
and territories, where from time
immemorial cattle have been allow-
ed to roam at will upon the open
range. Buford V. Houlz, 133, U.
S, 320.

This being true, if any author-
ity exists for the taking up and
selling of stock for damages to
growing crops which are uninclos-ed- ,

it must be by statute, and we
must look to the statutes of this

Territory for light upon the sub-
ject.
Compiled Laws of 1897, Sees. i.5
to 152 inclusive, provided a rem-

edy for the collection of damages
done by stock upon growing crops
and laid down Ihf process by
which such damages might be col-

lected, in which it was provided
that the stock might be turned
over to the Justice of the Peace,
who should keep them in custody
and issue his writ of execution,
upon which the animals committ-
ing the damage, or such portion
of them as was necessary to pay
same, might be sold. Section 152,
however, provided that before
damages for the breech mentioned
in preceeding sections could be
collected, it must be proved that
the enclosure was a legal fence,
and then proceeds to describe what
shall be considered a legal fence
under the laws of this Territory.

This law was passed in 1873
and remained the law of the Ter
ritory upon the subject until 1901,
when Sees. 145 to 151, inclusive,
were repealed specifically by
Chapter 92 of the laws of 1901,
which provided another remedy
for damage or injury done to any
field sown with grain. It will be
noted, however, that Sec. 152,
supra, which provided that such
damage or breaches could only be
collected in case of a legal fence,
still remains in force and was ap-

parently purposely so left by the
legislators, indicating that while
the remedy was changed for col-

lecting the damages, yet the dam-
ages for trespass might only be
collected where the legal fence de
scribed in Sec. 152 was maintained.

The legislature of 1903, by en
acting Chapter 73, again provided
that all damage or injury done to
any cultivated field sown with
grain, corn, vineyard, orchards,
alfalfa, or other sown domestic
grasses and to all lands fenced
and enclosed as now required by
law in this Territory, shall be
paid for by the owner of the ani
mals committing such damage or
injury, after such damage shall
have been appraised, etc., and
then provides a remedy by taking
up such animals and turning them
over to the Justice of the Peace to
be sold upon execution for such
damage.

This provision was amended,
slightly, by the legislature of 1905,
adding a proviso to the first sec-
tion of chapter 73, Laws of 1903,
which does not effect the question
at issue, but only the remedy or
proceedure for the collection of
damages.

The language of Sec. 1 of Chaps.
73, above quoted, is peculiar in
that it provides that "all damage
or injury done to any cultivated
fields, etc. and to all lands fenced
and enclosed as now required by
law in this Territory shall be
paid," etc. It will be noted that
the word

1 and" between "culti- -
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